

Technical Report No. 84

ISSN-0773-6347-84 Brussels, July 2002

ECETOC Technical Report 84

© Copyright - ECETOC

European Centre for Ecotoxicology and Toxicology of Chemicals 4 Avenue E. Van Nieuwenhuyse (Bte 6), B-1160 Brussels, Belgium.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, copied, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form of by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise without the prior written permission of the copyright holder. Applications to reproduce, store, copy or translate should be made to the Secretary General. ECETOC welcomes such applications. Reference to the document, its title and summary may be copied or abstracted in data retrieval systems without subsequent reference.

The content of this document has been prepared and reviewed by experts on behalf of ECETOC with all possible care and from the available scientific information. It is provided for information only. ECETOC cannot accept any responsibility or liability and does not provide a warranty for any use or interpretation of the material contained in the publication.

Scientific Principles for Soil Hazard Assessment of Substances

CONTENTS

EXI	ECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
1.	INTRODUCTION	3
2.	AIMS	6
3.	IDENTIFICATION OF MAIN DRIVERS	7
4.	MEASUREMENT OF TERRESTRIAL EFFECTS	9
4.1	Available test methods for terrestrial effects	9
4.2	Need for standardisation	10
4.3	Need for quality control	11
5.	ESTIMATION OF TERRESTRIAL EFFECTS	12
5.1	Read-across from aquatic toxicity	12
5.2	Transformation testing for poorly soluble substances	13
5.3	Quantitive Structure Activity Relationships	14
6.	IDENTIFICATION OF MODIFYING FACTORS	16
6.1	Parameters included as modifying factors	16
	6.1.1 Long-term effects	16
	6.1.2 Biodegradation	16
	6.1.3 Abiotic degradation	17
	6.1.4 Volatilisation	17
	6.1.5 Leaching	18
6.2	Factors not included as modifiers	19
	6.2.1 Bioaccumulation	19
	6.2.2 Slope of dose-response curve	20
7.	SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	21

APPENDIX A. ENVIRONMENTAL RISK AND SAFETY PHRASES	23
APPENDIX B. REVIEW OF BIOAVAILABILITY	24
B.1 In pharmacokinetics and toxicokinetics	24
B.2 In aquatic ecotoxicity assessment	24
B.3 In terrestrial effects assessment	25
B.4 For microbial degradation in soil	25
B.5 Evaluation	26
APPENDIX C. ESTIMATION OF TERRESTRIAL EFFECTS	27
C.1 Read-across from aquatic toxicity	27
C.1.1 Datasets on the use of aquatic toxicity data as surrogates for terrestria	l species 27
C.1.2 Circumstantial evidence to evaluate the equilibrium partitioning appr	oach 28
C.1.3 Is soil/porewater partitioning at equilibrium?	30
C.1.4 Sensitivity of terrestrial species and aquatic species	30
C.1.5 Porewater concentration is determined by the K_{oc} of the substance	31
C.2 QSARS for K _{OC}	32
APPENDIX D. USE OF TRANSFORMATION IN THE CLASSIFICATION C AND SPARINGLY SOLUBLE INORGANIC COMPOUNDS)F METALS
D.1 Bioavailabitlity of metals and sparingly soluble metal compounds in	
aqueous solution	33
D.2 Transformation as a surrogate for aquatic ecotoxicity testing	33
APPENDIX E. EXISTING GUIDELINES FOR BIODEGRADATION TESTIN	I G 34
E.1 Methods	34
BIBLIOGRAPHY	36
MEMBERS OF TASK FORCE	41
MEMBERS OF THE SCIENTIFIC COMMITEE	42

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This report reviews the scientific principles that should underpin any future terrestrial (soil) hazard classification scheme for organic and inorganic substances. The terrestrial effects of a substance are determined by a combination of its intrinsic toxicity and bioavailability, and these two factors are considered to be the main drivers for soil hazard classification. Experimental effects data are always a combination of both factors, and need to be standardised and normalised before they are useful for classification purposes. Surrogate data, including read-across from aquatic effects data and equilibrium partitioning for organic substances, and 'transformation' data for substances of low solubility, may lead to both over- and under-estimates of terrestrial hazard, and should be applied with caution.

Modifying factors to be included in a soil classification scheme are related to elimination (the length of time a substance is likely to stay in the soil compartment) or possible long-term effects (long-term toxicity). Factors not recommended for inclusion in such a scheme are bioaccumulation and slope of the dose-response curve.

Certain main elements of a terrestrial classification scheme, including selection of the most appropriate terrestrial test guidelines, assessment of data quality and relevance, read-across methods from aquatic data and how to incorporate the modifying factors, merit further development.

The Task Force considered that the current EC risk phrases related to individual terrestrial organisms living in soil were not appropriate and would be better replaced by a classification based on two or three toxicity classes amended by a term for potential long-term effects. This is analogous to the existing classification scheme for the aquatic environment and would therefore encourage harmonisation, and improve transparency and ease of use.

1. INTRODUCTION

Whereas classification criteria for the aquatic compartment (R50 - R53) and the ozone layer (R59) have been established, as yet no criteria exist for terrestrial organisms (Table 1). Proposals for a detailed terrestrial classification scheme have been developed (KEMI, 1996; Tarazona *et al*, 1996; Tarazona and Fresno, 1997; Torstensson *et al*, 1997) and discussed in various EC and OECD working groups. However, in these approaches, four initial questions remain largely unanswered, namely:

- The purpose of such a terrestrial classification scheme;
- the added value of any terrestrial classification scheme over the existing aquatic scheme to meet environmental protection objectives;
- the priority to develop a terrestrial classification scheme;
- the underlying scientific principles.

The present report focuses on the last question, i.e. the scientific principles on which a terrestrial classification scheme should be based.

The general purpose and principles of classification and labelling of organic and inorganic substances are laid down in the so-called 'Dangerous Substances' Directive 67/548/EEC (EC, 1967) and its subsequent legal amendments and adaptations to technical progress. According to this directive, substances are ranked according to intrinsic hazardous properties covering physico-chemical data, human health and environmental impact. These potential hazards are described by 'R-phrases' and in some cases specific hazard symbols such as 'T' or 'N'. For labelling, the R-phrases are combined with safety advice (S-phrases).

The primary aim of any environmental labelling system is to inform users about the environmental properties/hazards of the substances (in the form of products) that they are handling, and provide guidance for risk management. Substances (products) are handled at several stages of the life cycle, from production and transport to consumer use and disposal.

Possible users of a classification system for substances exist in all three of these groups, but the quantities and form in which substances are handled may be quite different. Therefore it might be considered desirable to design a classification (labelling) system tailor-made for the needs of these three constituencies, providing specific information most relevant to the way in which the product is handled. For example, during transport, substances are normally handled in large quantities and the environmental hazard posed, in the case of an accident, is mostly acute or at least spatially limited. For the consumer/end-user, the quantity of product handled is likely to be much smaller, but its handling and disposal may be more continuous and widespread. Information on chronic hazards may be relevant for this type of user. Diversity in classification systems to suit the needs of the users would however not favour harmonisation. In the present report, the focus will therefore be on a single classification scheme that provides useful information for all three target groups.

It should be noted that the possible hazards as characterised by the R-phrases are different from the actual risk. Risk can be defined as the result of the combination of likely exposure and hazard, or the probability of adverse effects occurring as a result of exposure of an organism to hazardous concentrations of a substance. The exposure of organisms in soil, water or air is highly dependent on the use pattern, release and fate of the substance. Therefore, a compound that is, for instance, toxic to fish does not necessarily present a risk to the aquatic environment as long as its release to surface water is limited. For a comprehensive risk assessment on a substance the toxicity to organisms is compared with either the estimated or measured exposure of such an organism. Such a comparison is outside the scope of classification and labelling. If sufficient information on use scenarios and exposure patterns is available, substances should be evaluated by means of risk assessment procedures rather than by a hazard-based approach.

Many R-phrases prescribed in the Dangerous Substances Directive relate to toxicological properties with respect to humans. R-phrases concerning environmental properties of substances were enacted in later adaptations in Directives 92/32/EEC and 93/21/EEC (EC, 1992, 1993). Those environmental R-phrases are summarised in Table 1.

Number	Description
R50	Very toxic to aquatic organisms
R51	Toxic to aquatic organisms
R52	Harmful to aquatic organisms
R53	May cause long-term adverse effects in the aquatic environment
R54	Toxic to flora
R55	Toxic to fauna
R56	Toxic to soil organisms
R57	Toxic to bees
R58	May cause long-term adverse effects in the environment
R59	Dangerous for the ozone layer

Table 1: Environmental risk phrases in the EU

Specific criteria for R-phrases related to aquatic organisms are laid down in Directive 93/21/EEC, as an adaptation to technical progress of Directive 67/548/EEC Annex VI (this report, Appendix A). A specific hazard symbol 'N' (dangerous for the environment) and a pictogram were also introduced. At present, substances are labelled as 'dangerous for the environment' in combination with the symbol 'N' if the phrases R50 or R50/R53 or R51/R53 apply.

In contrast to classifications for possible effects on human health, the use of R53 (for non-readily degradable or bioaccumulating substances) adds a parameter of potential long-term exposure and effects to the environmental classification process. For metals and metal compounds the R53 phrase is added only if there is evidence for long-term chronic effects (ECB, 1995). Additionally the R53 is applied as a safety-net procedure for insoluble metals and 'sparingly soluble metal compounds, if the corresponding soluble salt could give rise to classification'.

S-phrases giving safety advice relevant to the environment, have to be stated on the label in relation to the safe handling, transport and disposal of substances (Appendix A).

It should be noted that soil is an extremely heterogeneous compartment as compared to the aquatic environment. Soils vary in the mineral and organic matter content and sizes of particles, aggregates, pores and micropores. In addition they contain air and water. These create a wide spectrum of environmental conditions, which influence substances in a number of ways. Substances can be adsorbed to the organic matter or to mineral components of the soil, thus reducing their bioavailability. Soil pores and micropores may act as traps for desorbed matter. Substances may at the same time encounter aerobic and anaerobic conditions. Soil water may therefore be quite different in chemical reactivity from surface water. Thus, bioavailability, ageing, and other phenomena, influence and modify the effects of chemicals in soil.

2. AIMS

To develop further industry's understanding of the subject an ECETOC Task Force was established with the following Terms of Reference.

- 1. Identify and evaluate the parameters of fate, bioavailability and effects that determine the hazard of substances in soil, and in this respect:
 - Evaluate the applicability of existing test methods;
 - evaluate the advantages/disadvantages of extrapolating values derived from aquatic toxicity tests or quantitative structure-activity relationship (QSAR) based approaches.
- 2. Recommend the scientific principles to be taken into consideration for a future hazard-based classification scheme.

The above Terms of Reference limit the scope of the present report in three ways, namely:

- 1. The report deals with hazard assessment, including some elements of fate, but does not address risk directly.
- 2. The report is confined to the assessment of hazard for organisms living in the soil. The hazard that a substance may pose to organisms, such as bees, birds and upper parts of plants in the 'above-soil' compartment, or to groundwater, are not included in the scope of this report. The decision was made in parallel with the aquatic system on the grounds that the 'in-soil' is the sub-compartment in which exposure of terrestrial organisms is most likely to occur.
- 3. The Task Force activities were focused on the general scientific principles and parameters underlying a terrestrial (soil) classification scheme. Although the basis for a classification scheme has been proposed, the Terms of Reference did not require the proposal of a ready-to-use scheme (with criteria and risk phrases), nor discussion of the added value of such a scheme over the existing aquatic scheme in environmental classification. The Task Force considered both these activities to be important, and recommended that they be addressed elsewhere before a terrestrial (soil) classification scheme was applied.

The proposals made in the text below should be applicable to all organic and inorganic substances including metals, pharmaceuticals and plant protection products.

3. IDENTIFICATION OF MAIN DRIVERS

The classification of chemical substances is based on hazard assessment. Hazard is an intrinsic property of a substance and is unaffected by environmental variables. Indeed the distinction between hazard and risk is that risk relates environmental conditions, exposure scenarios and product properties to give a probabilistic determination that the hazard will be expressed. Basing classification on hazard is appropriate since it should be relevant for a range of environmental conditions and use scenarios.

Currently, for environmental classification and labelling, hazard is expressed in terms of intrinsic toxicity and the likelihood of long-term effects. In the aquatic environment, intrinsic toxicity is estimated by conducting tests in simple systems in which the bioavailability of the substance is maximised. To ensure this, the test vessels contain no sediment and, for volatile substances, are sealed. Reduced bioavailability is not specifically taken into account in aquatic classification and labelling because natural water bodies exist where the bioavailability may be close to 100%, e.g. in case of non-volatile, soluble substances in oligotrophic waters.

In the terrestrial environment, bioavailability will practically always be less than 100%. Some terrestrial test systems have been designed with the objective of maximising bioavailability; they are essentially water with a quartz sand substrate to represent soil. The use of such systems to generate toxicity data expands the taxonomic diversity of tested species beyond those considered under the existing aquatic classification and labelling scheme. However, the value of simply expanding the range of species is questionable. To add value to the existing aquatic scheme, terrestrial classification and labelling needs to take into account bioavailability. Thus, a terrestrial classification and labelling scheme should have two main drivers, toxicity and bioavailability.

Substances in the terrestrial environment can exist in one or more of five phases: sorbed to particles or solid phases, absorbed in particles, associated with colloidal materials (e.g. dissolved organic carbon), free in solution or air, or as independent solids. Physico-chemical properties of an ingredient and the properties of the different phases determine the extent to which a compound partitions among these phases.

Differences in the binding capacity of different soils are due to heterogeneous soil chemistry and physics, and correlate to variations in the proportions of the major components: mineral and organic matter, water and air. Relevant parameters comprise, among others, organic carbon, clay type and content, humidity, pH-value, cation exchange capacity (CEC) and temperature.

Association with solid phases is generally referred to as sorption; either adsorption onto a two-dimensional surface, or absorption into a three-dimensional matrix. The underlying processes of adsorption may be due to Van der Waals interactions, hydrophobic interactions, hydrogen bonding, charge transfer interactions, ligand exchange and ion bonding, direct and induced ion-dipole and dipole-dipole interactions or covalent binding. The underlying process of absorption may be due to diffusion into the pore structures of soil particles. Integration of toxicity and bioavailability into a terrestrial classification system requires measurement or estimation of the effects of a substance in a standard soil with high, but sub-maximal, bioavailability. It is anticipated that the results of tests conducted with non-standard soils could be normalised to standard soil conditions, provided that the parameters defining bioavailability are known for the non-standard soil. The advantage of standardisation is that it permits comparison of the relative hazards of different substances. A number of parameters will be involved, depending on the nature of the contaminant. The precise description of the high bioavailability soil will be largely arbitrary, but it will almost certainly differ from the OECD artificial soil currently used in earthworm testing which, with a peat content of 10%, is atypical of most field soils.

As bioavailability is key to a discussion of terrestrial hazard classification, a review of the term is provided in Appendix B, exemplifying use of the term in different science fields. The available definitions of bioavailability that exist all have slightly different meanings. In the context of this report on terrestrial soil hazard assessment, bioavailability is defined as:

The fraction of the total quantity of a compound in the soil that interacts with an organism.

Importantly, the Task Force recognised that changes over time in the external environment of an organism could change the bioavailability of a chemical. Such changes may result from influences of the organism on its external environment. For instance, exudates of plants may affect soil pH, and thus change metal speciation and subsequently bioavailability. Another example is that extracellular enzymes excreted by microorganisms may facilitate biodegradation outside the organism. Thirdly, gut-processing after ingestion of soil by an organism, which occurs in an enzymatically rich environment, may increase bioavailability as it will influence equilibrium partitioning conditions (Johnson and Jones, 1997).

4. MEASUREMENT OF TERRESTRIAL EFFECTS

Ideally for terrestrial classification purposes, and in alignment with the existing aquatic classification system, species tested should include representatives of different trophic levels such as plants, earthworms and potentially a third standard terrestrial test organism from a different taxonomic group. Any terrestrial testing will automatically incorporate bioavailability. Therefore, it is preferable to use data from tests that have been standardised in terms of soil composition and equilibration time after adding the test compounds, since these parameters influence bioavailability considerably. However, since the current terrestrial test guidelines allow the use of a range of soil types and qualities, normalisation of the test data may be needed (e.g. percentage organic carbon, clay content and pH) to correct for differences in bioavailability.

4.1 Available test methods for terrestrial effects

Internationally established test methods for effects on soil organisms are available for earthworms, biological soil functions (soil micro-organisms), higher plants and soil-dwelling beetles and spiders; another method exists for collembolans (Table 2).

With the exception of the soil micro-organism tests, the test organisms are transferred to the contaminated soil substrate, which is a characterised natural soil or a standardised artificial mixture. During the test period various endpoints such as mortality, growth, reproduction or metabolic activities are recorded and, where possible, dose-response curves are established. Since the standard test methods with soil micro-organisms, beetles and spiders are designed as limit tests, no dose-response relationship can be established in these studies. In general, analytical verification of test concentration in the soil substrate is not required according to the standard methodology; this is in contrast to aquatic testing methods. Effects should be expressed in terms of loading rates, because measurements of concentration include bioavailable and non-bioavailable fractions, and so do not reflect exposure. Further details on the individual test parameters are given in Table 2.

Organism	Protocol	Substrate	Endpoint	Duration	Dose-	Reference
				(d)	response	e
Earthworm	OECD 207	Artificial	Mortality (LC ₅₀),	14	Yes	OECD, 1984a
(Eisenia fetida)		(10% peat; pH 6)	growth (NOEC)			
	BBA VI,	Artificial (amended	Reproduction,	56	No	BBA, 1994
	2-3	with 1% manure)	growth			
Soil micro	BBA VI,	Natural soils	Carbon and	28	No	BBA, 1990
organisms ¹	1-1		nitrogen turnover;			
(metabolic activities)	OECD Draft		recovery			
Rove beetle ¹	IOBC/WPRS	Moist sand	Mortality,	? 80	No	Moreth and
(Aleochara XV/3			parasitisation			Naton, 1992
bilineata)			rate			
Carabid beetle ¹	IOBC/WRRS	Moist sand	Mortality, feeding	14	No	Heimbach,
(Poecilus cupreus)	XV/3		rate			1992
Lycosid spiders ¹	BBA VI, 23-	Quartz sand	Mortality, feeding	21	No	BBA, 1993
(Pardosa sp.)	2.1.9		rate			
Collembola	ISO, 1999	Artificial	Reproduction	28	Yes	ISO, 1999
(Folsomia candida)		(10% peat,	(LOEC and			
		рН 6)	NOEC)			
Terrestrial plants	OECD 208	Potting soil	Emergence	14	Yes	OECD,1984b
(various species)		(1.5% organic carbon,	, (LC ₅₀), growth			
		pH 5 - 7.5)	(EC ₅₀)			

Table 2: Terrestrial ecotoxicity test guidelines

¹ Developed for plant protection product registration in the EU

In addition to these international guidelines, other terrestrial test methods have been reported in the literature (Løkke and van Gestel, 1998). However, the suitability of these for use in hazard classification needs to be considered.

4.2 Need for standardisation

The guidelines summarised in Table 2 cover a wide range of soil-dwelling organisms and are considered satisfactory in this respect. However, they do not measure intrinsic toxicity to soil organisms of a substance, but rather a combination of intrinsic toxicity and bioavailability that is specific to the test system used. Therefore there is a need to consider further standardisation, particularly with respect to soil organic matter content and equilibration time after adding the test compound, since both parameters may have a major influence on bioavailability.

Evidence that soil organic matter content affects bioavailability was observed by plotting aquatic toxicity against soil toxicity; the correlation was very poor. However, if the soil toxicity data were normalised for organic carbon the correlation was improved (Torstensson *et al*, 1997).

Evidence that ageing of chemical residues in soil affects bioavailability is diverse. For example, Ma *et al* (1995) showed that worm bioaccumulation factors for fluoranthene rise and then fall with increasing exposure duration. This observation is presumed to reflect changes in the bioavailability of fluoranthene with time. Kelsey and Alexander (1997) showed that the amounts of atrazine, phenanthrene and naphthalene assimilated by *Eisenia fetida* were negatively correlated with time between mixing of the substance in soil and the start of exposure (aggressive extraction of the soil indicated that the substances had not degraded). Belfroid *et al* (1995a) examined the bioaccumulation of chlorobenzenes by earthworms from freshly contaminated OECD standard soil and from a field soil contaminated 20-30 years previously. After organic matter normalisation of the soil, there was still a difference in the soil-to-worm bioaccumulation factor of 2-30 times; this may be attributable to ageing of the chemical residues. A further comprehensive discussion on the influence of ageing on the hazard of substances in soil is included in Appendix C.

4.3 Need for quality control

The value of any classification exercise greatly depends on the quality of the data on which it is based. In addition to the need, described above, for the standardisation of terrestrial test methods and their results, there is also a need for the development of appropriate data quality parameters for such studies, e.g. positive controls and acceptable test responses, including data variability.

5. ESTIMATION OF TERRESTRIAL EFFECTS

Few terrestrial effects data have been generated for substances other than agrochemicals. Classification of such substances in the absence of terrestrial data would require an estimate to be made of their terrestrial effects by other means. Several potential approaches exist for different groups of compounds such as read-across from aquatic toxicity data, transformation testing for poorly soluble substances (e.g. metals) and use of Quantitative Structure Activity Relationships (QSARs). These approaches are discussed below in more detail.

5.1 Read-across from aquatic toxicity

The toxicity of a substance to terrestrial biota may be estimated from aquatic toxicity data on the same substance. This approach is based on the general paradigm that terrestrial organisms are primarily exposed through the soil porewater, and that porewater concentrations can be estimated from basic physico-chemical properties of the substance in combination with a simple characterisation of a standard soil environment. At present, porewater concentrations are derived from bulk soil concentrations on the assumption that the partitioning between soil solids and porewater is determined by the soil/water partition coefficient (K_{oc}) of the substance (Appendix C.1.5).

This approach raises the following questions:

- Are there data that can be used to validate the use of aquatic toxicity data as surrogates for terrestrial effects, through the use of equilibrium partitioning;
- if data do not exist, are there other lines of evidence to support the acceptability, or otherwise, of the equilibrium partitioning approach to estimating terrestrial toxicity.

The results of a literature search to address these questions (Appendix C) highlight two major problems in evaluating the use of equilibrium partitioning for determining terrestrial toxicity. Firstly, there are insufficient data to evaluate the theory, although the existing data are broadly supportive. Secondly, the current approach may simplify the exposure of terrestrial organisms leading to an over- or under-estimate of terrestrial toxicity, when compared to aquatic systems (Table 3).

Parameter	Impact on terrestrial toxicity (over/under- estimate)	Remark
Oral exposure	Under	For substances with log K _{ow} > 5 terrestrial toxicity may be underestimated by a factor up to 2.5
Lack of exposure to porewater	Over	May be important for isopods or other soil dwelling organisms with a less permeable body wall
Sorption to soil components other than organic matter	Over	Clay may reduce the bioavailability of other substances in soil with an organic carbon content < 0.1%
Nature of the organic matter	Over or under	-
lonisation of the chemical	Over	Compensation for ionisation can be made provided the pKa of the chemical and pH of the test medium is known
Behaviour of the test organism	Over or under	-
Ageing of chemical residue	Over	Bioavailability may decrease over time
Porewater not at equilibrium	Over or under	Directly after spiking concentration in the porewater may be higher than those at equilibrium leading to overestimation of toxicity. Depletion of porewater by bio-accumulation may lead to underestimation of toxicity
Dissolved but complexed and not bioavailable	Over	

Table 3: Impact of parameters on terrestrial toxicity

In an evaluation of the equilibrium partitioning approach to bioaccumulation, Belfroid *et al* (1996) concluded that the factors above may lead to an error in either direction (overestimation or underestimation) of an order of magnitude or more. It may be concluded that a similar magnitude of error may apply to toxicity estimation through the use of equilibrium partitioning.

5.2 Transformation testing for poorly soluble substances

The lack of terrestrial toxicity data on poorly soluble substances such as metals and metal compounds may be offset by a further development of equilibrium partitioning theory, using the transformation protocol developed for metals and metal compounds in the aquatic compartment (ECB, 1995) (Appendix D).

In a similar manner to the aquatic system, classification can be effected through comparison of the data obtained from transformation tests and standard ecotoxicity tests on a readily soluble compound of the metal. An outline of such a transformation test, compared to a standard soil test, is given in Table 4 below. By measuring the metal concentration in the porewater after standardised equilibration, the transformation test can estimate the amount of metal available in the soil and as such its 'bioavailability'.

Table 4: Standard and transformation testing of metals and sparingly soluble metalcompounds

A. Standard terrestrial ecotoxicity test on readily soluble and neutral metal compounds

- 1. Load (by mixing a given mass of) substance to standard (wet) soil
- 2. Equilibrate for a given period ¹
- 3. Perform standard ecotoxicity test(s)
- 4. Determine corresponding (critical: EC₅₀) porewater metal concentration, e.g. by centrifugation of soil sample through 0.45 mm filter

B. Transformation test on metal or sparingly soluble metal compound

- 1. Load (by mixing a given mass of) substance to standard (wet) soil
- 2. Equilibrate for fixed period ¹
- 3. Determine porewater metal concentration after centrifugation through 0.45 mm filter
- 4. Compare porewater concentrations obtained with the different mass/surface loadings with the critical porewater concentration, determined on the soluble metal compound

¹ Equilibration time needed to reach an asymptotic metal concentration in the supernatant of a centrifuged soil sample

A few practical problems remain to be solved before this methodology can be applied. These are related to the mode of application of the substance to soil (i.e. in solution, as a slurry or as a dry powder), soil moisture content at time of application (i.e. should soils be soaked to ensure proper dissolution of the soluble fraction of the substance, or mimic specific environmental conditions) and determination of the appropriate equilibration time.

5.3 Quantitative Structure Activity Relationships

QSARs are usually linear regression equations that relate some structural descriptor or descriptors of a group of substances to a specific activity of those substances. The specific activity may be a biological endpoint, such as the EC_{50} for an aquatic organism, or a physico-chemical property such as solubility or volatility. QSARs used for the assessment of the environmental fate and effects of substances are of two types. The first is based on a mechanistic understanding of the relationship between chemical structure and endpoint. Although it seems intuitive that this is the best approach, recognition of the actual mechanistic relationship (e.g. the mode of action), requires considerable expertise and may, therefore, be contentious. The second type is based only on a mathematical or empirical relationship, with no understanding of why the relationship

exists. The structural range of substances (the chemical domain) in a mechanistic QSAR tends to be more easily defined as are the limitations of the relationship. The various QSARs used in ecotoxicology have been reviewed by ECETOC (1998).

Most environmental QSARs have been developed to predict the aquatic toxicity of substances from a hydrophobicity descriptor. This descriptor is usually closely related to the octanol/water partition coefficient K_{ow} , which is considered to be a good indicator of the partitioning of a chemical into aquatic organisms that are exposed to the dissolved form.

Compared to the aquatic environment there has been little development of QSARs that could predict the toxicity of substances to terrestrial organisms. Van Gestel and Ma (1990) determined 2-week LC_{50} values of 7 organic chemicals (5 chlorinated phenols, 1,2,3-trichlorobenzene and 2,4-dichloroaniline) in 2 species of earthworms using 4 different soils. The LC_{50} values were related to porewater concentrations, which were calculated from soil adsorption data. On this basis the authors proposed linear regression equations that related terrestrial toxicity to log K_{ow} . The correlations were reasonable, although the domain of the relationship was not specified.

For the earthworm Lumbriculus rubellus:

$$\log LC_{50}$$
 (?mol/l) = -0.52log K_{ow} + 3.57 r = -0.804(Eq. 1)

For the earthworm *Eisenia andrei*:

$$\log LC_{50}$$
 (?mol/l) = -0.76log K_{ow} + 4.2 r = -0.942(Eq. 2)

These findings suggest that QSARs may be developed for predicting the toxicity of substances to terrestrial organisms, provided the toxicity data are expressed on the basis of the exposure concentrations actually experienced by the organisms, i.e. primarily the porewater concentrations. To relate such an estimated value to soil bulk density levels it must be combined with some estimate of bioavailability.

6. IDENTIFICATION OF MODIFYING FACTORS

In Section 3, intrinsic toxicity and bioavailability were identified as the main drivers for a terrestrial classification scheme. In order to pose a hazard to soil organisms, a substance needs to be both intrinsically toxic and bioavailable. In addition to these main drivers, a number of other parameters/properties influence the hazard that a substance may pose to organisms in the soil. These include elements of environmental fate, such as (bio-)degradation and mobility (leaching and volatility). Both these parameters provide information on the length of time a substance is likely to remain in the soil compartment following contamination. Substances with equal intrinsic toxicity and bioavailability will not pose the same hazard to soil organisms if the period that they remain in the soil is different. As in the existing aquatic classification scheme, factors influencing the potential for long-term effects of a substance could be included as modifying factors in a terrestrial (soil) classification scheme.

6.1 Parameters included as modifying factors

6.1.1 Long-term effects

Effects of substances on organisms in the environment may occur both after shortand long-term exposure. The toxicity data used to derive classification criteria for the aquatic environment (R50, R51 and R52) are mainly drawn from short-term experiments (acute 48-hour toxicity to daphnia, acute 96-hour toxicity to fish and 72/96-hour algal growth inhibition) because data from long-term studies are generally not available. Thus, the log K_{ow} and lack of ready biodegradability are used as surrogate indicators of a substance's potential to cause long-term effects (R53).

In the case of terrestrial classification, $\log K_{ow}$ is not considered to be a valuable indicator of long-term effects in the terrestrial environment (Section 6.2.2). Due to the importance of this type of effect, a classification scheme should ideally be able to take into consideration data for long-term effects when such data are available. However, there are few standardised test guidelines to assess the effects of long-term exposure in the terrestrial environment (Table 2).

6.1.2 Biodegradation

Biodegradability is often the most important factor controlling the persistence of a chemical in water and soil. Therefore biodegradability data provide useful information on the potential to cause long-term effects.

The examination of biodegradability of chemicals is organised in a logical series of tests of increasing complexity from ready biodegradability (OECD 301) and inherent biodegradability (OECD 302) to simulation tests such as degradation in wastewater treatment plant models or in soil (OECD 303). With the exception of soil and water degradation studies used to study the environmental fate of crop protection products, information about degradation products other than CO_2 is not normally obtained in these studies (Appendix E).

Ready biodegradability test methods are stringent in that they are low biomass systems and provide limited opportunity for biodegradation and acclimatisation to occur. Most existing methodology is concerned with biodegradation in aquatic media. There is a standard terrestrial biodegradation method (OECD 304) but studies according to this method are performed on a regular basis only for plant protection chemicals. Due to the lack of test results for the majority of chemicals, there is a need to examine the possibility of estimating biodegradation from aquatic data or QSARs.

The QSAR work on biodegradation, in common with that on environmental toxicity, has been centred on the aquatic environment. This work has been reviewed by ECETOC (1998). A number of the QSARs do not give quantitative predictions but, instead, indicate whether a substance is likely to be readily or ultimately biodegradable (SRC, 1994; Langenberg *et al*, 1995). These are better defined as SARs than QSARs. Some of the SARs are based on the presence or absence of specific structural fragments in the substance as an indication of good or poor biodegradability. Other SARs are expert systems based on the combined judgement of experts in biodegradation assessment. It is possible that some of the approaches used to predict biodegradation in aqueous systems could be applied to soil. However, at present there are no SARs available to do this.

The Task Force concluded that data from long-term toxicity studies, in combination with data on degradation and fate when available, should be used to modify the terrestrial classification of a substance.

6.1.3 Abiotic degradation

In addition to bio-degradation, substances may undergo other (abiotic) processes in soil, which may lead to their ultimate disappearance from soil. Abiotic degradation tests in soil are not commonly carried out, but for some groups, such as plant protection products, information on hydrolysis and photolysis in and on soil is routinely generated. If data from such studies exist and provide evidence for rapid degradation in soil, a classification system should ideally take this into account. This is especially true for those substances for which abiotic degradation is the principal degradation pathway and for which biodegradation is slow or does not occur.

6.1.4 Volatilisation

In case of spills or intentional application onto soil, it is useful to know how long a substance will persist in the soil, and volatilisation is one of the factors on which persistence depends. The rate at which a chemical volatilises from soil is affected by many factors, and these may be divided into four groups:

- Intrinsic properties of the chemical: solubility in water, K_{ow} , K_{oc} and vapour pressure;
- soil properties: diffusion characteristics, density, CEC, water and organic matter content;
- chemical concentration;
- local environmental conditions: airflow rate over the soil surface, humidity, temperature;
- ground cover, terrain, weather, soil pH, method of incorporation into the soil.

All these factors can influence the distribution of a compound between soil, soil water, soil air, and atmosphere and should be considered if volatilisation is to be used as a modifying factor in terrestrial hazard classification. A comprehensive model of the volatilisation process would have to consider all the factors mentioned above. ECETOC (1994) discussed the relevance of this for ammonia.

The studies of Burkhard and Guth (1981) have shown an excellent correlation between calculated and determined volatilisation rates for crop protection products. With knowledge of the water solubility, vapour pressure, and soil/water adsorption coefficient, the volatility of substances from a moist soil can be calculated.

The relationships between volatility and vapour pressure, water solubility and soil adsorption coefficient were established for 9 chemicals applied to the soil surface (Dow Chemical Company, personal communication). The half-life $(t_{\frac{1}{2}})$ for depletion of the chemical from the soil surface was described by:

 $t_{1/2} = 1.58 \text{ x } 10^{-8} \text{ x } (\text{K}_{\text{oc}} \text{ x } \text{S/P}_{\text{vp}}) \text{ [days]} \dots (\text{Eq. 3})$

where

 K_{oc} = soil adsorption coefficient P_{vp} = vapour pressure S = water solubility

Thus, the rate constant for volatilisation (k_y) could be expressed as:

 $k_v = 0.693 / t_{1/2}$ (Eq. 4)

Although the effect of environmental conditions (such as soil moisture, soil type, temperature and wind) are not incorporated, this simple model may be used for classification purposes if no measurements are available. The use of this model may enable a distinction to be made between substances that are of low, moderate or high volatility from soil.

6.1.5 Leaching

Substances can move out of the upper soil layer by downward transport (leaching). Substances with a high leaching potential will not persist in the soil compartment. In the context of a classification scheme specifically targeted at assessing hazard to soil organisms (excluding consideration of groundwater quality) leaching should be considered as a possible pathway for disappearance of the substance from the relevant compartment. Leaching studies are not commonly carried out for chemical substances, and so few data are available which could be directly used as modifying factors in a terrestrial (soil) classification scheme. Gustafson (1989) described a model to estimate the leaching behaviour of a substance in soil using simple properties:

GUS index = $\log DT_{50} \times (4 - \log K_{oc})$ (Eq. 5)

re DT_{50} = disappearance time for 50% of the substance K_{oc} = soil/water partition coefficient

where

The GUS index can be used to classify substances as having a high, low or moderate potential for leaching. The GUS index is thus a simple tool that may be useful as a modifying factor of persistence in soil.

6.2 Factors not included as modifiers

6.2.1 Bioaccumulation

In the aquatic classification scheme, bioaccumulation is considered an important modifying factor because extensive literature data are available that demonstrate that organisms can accumulate substances within their tissues at levels far in excess of the surrounding medium (water). For the soil compartment, much less research has been conducted (see below), but the weight of scientific evidence from the available studies indicates that bioaccumulation by soil organisms from bulk-soil is of minor importance, as compared with the aquatic environment. The steady-state bioaccumulation factor (BCF), i.e. the ratio of concentration in organism to concentration in soil at equilibrium, is below 1 for most substances. Even for highly lipophilic substances, for which an aquatic BCF in excess of 10,000 has been determined, the soil BCF based on soil bulkdensity was below 10 (Opperhuizen and Sijm, 1990). Belfroid et al (1995b) examined the uptake of large (> 0.95 nm cross section), highly lipophilic molecules in earthworms to evaluate the relative contribution of ingestion and found that BCFs were low, although there was no evidence of steric hindrance. Therefore, the Task Force concluded that bioaccumulation should not be included as a modifying factor. This is further supported by consideration of the use of QSARs for assessing bioaccumulation in terrestrial organisms.

There are a number of QSARs that have been developed to predict bioaccumulation in fish. Most of these are based on $\log K_{ow}$ as the chemical descriptor. There are very few QSARs that can predict the bioaccumulation of a substance in terrestrial organisms. The terrestrial bioaccumulation QSAR referred to most widely is that of Connell and Markwell (1990) who developed a relationship for the soil porewater concentration of lipophilic substances and their bioaccumulation in earthworms:

> $\log BCF = 1.0 \log K_{ow} - 0.6$ $(n = 100, r^2 = 0.91)$ (Eq. 6)

The QSAR is based on literature data on 32 compounds (mostly plant protection products) that are considered to be relatively persistent in soil. Although 100 data points were used to generate the QSAR, some of the data were for the same chemical. The domain of the QSAR is restricted to organic chemicals with a log K_{ow} between 1 and 6. Ionic substances and organometallic chemicals are excluded.

The QSAR indicates uptake of substances from soil-porewater to be highly dependent on the lipophilicity (K_{ow}) of the substance. However, when related to soil bulk-density the BCF is strongly correlated with worm (lipid content) and soil parameters (fraction of organic carbon in soil) but only very weakly dependent on the lipophilicity (K_{ow}) of the substance.

BCF =
$$(Y_1 / x F_{\alpha}) K_{\alpha w}^{b-a}$$
(Eq. 7)

In which:

 Y_1 = lipid content of earthworms F_{oc} = organic carbon fraction in soil x = constant calculated to be equal to 0.66 for earthworms b = constanta = constant

The authors state that "since b and a are often both close to unity, the dependence of BCF on K_{ow} is generally limited or zero". Thus, bioaccumulation from bulk soil is not considered to be a useful modifying factor for classification of substances.

6.2.2 Slope of dose-response curve

The intrinsic toxicity of a substance can be characterised by its EC_{50} or EC_x and the slope of the concentration-response relationship, observed for a given endpoint. It is clear that a substance that causes an adverse effect only after application of a large dose is less toxic than one that causes the effect at lower dose.

However, if classification is based on EC₅₀ values it is less clear whether a dose-response curve with a steep slope indicates a more hazardous substance than one with a shallow slope. Consider two dose-response relationships with a similar concentration-response curve but with different slopes; at concentrations greater than the $EC_{50'}$ the steeper curve causes a greater effect than the more shallow curve, but at concentrations less than the EC_{50} the reverse will be true. Clearly the threshold concentration causing effects is sharper for the steeper curve whereas the shallower curve indicates some effect over a wider range of concentrations. The Task Force was unable to relate unequivocally the steepness of a dose-response curve to the intrinsic hazard of a substance. The slope of the dose-response curve should, therefore, not be used in a classification scheme.

7. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The scientific principles that should underlie any future terrestrial (soil) classification scheme have been identified; they are applicable to all organic and inorganic substances. It is recommended that, if a soil classification scheme is required, the general structure should allow both terrestrial effects data and the factors that can modify such data to be taken into account. This is schematically presented in Figure 1.



Figure 1: General classification strategy

Terrestrial effects are determined by a combination of intrinsic toxicity and bioavailability, and these two factors should be considered as the main drivers for soil classification. Experimental effects data are always a combination of both factors. Therefore, terrestrial effects data need to be standardised and normalised before they are useful for classification.

There is a general lack of experimental terrestrial (soil) toxicity data, and therefore the availability and usefulness of surrogate data should be considered, including read-across from aquatic effect data and equilibrium partitioning for organic substances, and 'transformation' data for substances of low solubility. In considering such sources of surrogate data it was concluded that these were prone to many sources of uncertainty, potentially leading to both over- and under-estimates of hazard. Read-across should therefore be applied with caution.

Modifying factors that were considered and recommended to be included in a soil classification scheme are given in Table 5. The factors were selected either because they either present a relevant indicator as to how long a substance is likely to stay in the soil compartment (elimination) or provide information on possible long-term effects (long-term toxicity).

Table 5: Modifying factors

Modifying factor	Parameter	Test method
Elimination		
Biotic degradation, abiotic degradation	DT ₅₀	OECD guideline 304A or read-across from OECD guideline 301
Volatilisation	DT ₅₀	Vapour pressure, OECD guideline 104
Leaching	GUS index	Half-life and K _{oc}
Long-term toxicity	Chronic NOEC	Long-term terrestrial toxicity test data, chronic transformation data for insoluble (in)organic compounds

Modifying factors that were also considered, but that could not be recommended for inclusion were bioaccumulation (due to its relatively low importance as compared to the aquatic environment) and slope of the dose-response curve (because the Task Force could not see how this parameter could be used unequivocally to either identify increases or decreases in hazard).

Certain key elements of a terrestrial classification scheme would merit further development. These include selection of the most appropriate terrestrial test guidelines, assessment of data quality and relevance, read-across methods from aquatic data, and how to incorporate the modifying factors.

Based on the above discussion of main drivers and modifying factors, the Task Force believed that the current R-phrases related to individual terrestrial organisms living in soil are not appropriate and would be better replaced by a classification based on two or three toxicity classes amended by a term for potential for long-term effects. This is analogous to the existing classification scheme for the aquatic environment and would therefore increase harmonisation, transparency and ease of use.

If sufficient information on use scenarios and exposure patterns is available, substances should be evaluated by means of risk assessment procedures rather than a hazard-based approach.

APPENDIX A. ENVIRONMENTAL RISK AND SAFETY PHRASES

Further to Table 1, specific criteria for R-phrases related to aquatic organisms were laid down in Directive 93/21/EEC, as an adaptation to technical progress of Directive 67/548/EEC Annex VI (Table A.1).

Table A.1: Criteria for environmental R-phrases (EC, 1993)

Number	Criteria
R50	LC/EC ₅₀ ? 1 mg/l for fish, daphnia or algae
R51	1 < LC/EC ₅₀ < 10 mg/l for fish, daphnia or algae
R52	10 < LC/EC ₅₀ < 100 mg/l for fish, daphnia or algae or evidence of danger to structure and/or function of aquatic ecosystems
R53	Not readily degradable in aquatic systems or log Pow ? 3.0, unless BCF ? 100 (special considerations for metals)
R54	None
R55	None
R56	None
R57	None
R58	None
R59	Substances covered by Council Regulation 594/91/EEC ¹
1 .	

As amended by Council Regulation 3952/92/EEC, lists substances that deplete the ozone layer

S-phrases with safety advice relevant to the environment that have to be stated on the label concern the safe handling, transport and disposal of substances (Table A.2).

Table A.2: Environmental S-phrases (EC, 1993)

Number	Phrase	Criteria
S35	This material and its container must be disposed of in a safe way	Dangerous for the environment and used by the public
\$56	Dispose of this material and its container to hazardous or special waste collection point	Dangerous for the environment, symbol 'N' and used by the public
\$57	Use appropriate containment to avoid environmental contamination	Symbol 'N' and not used by the public
\$59	Refer to manufacturer / supplier for information on recovery/recycling	Dangerous for the environment, dangerous for the ozone layer, symbol 'N'
S60	This material and its container must be disposed as hazardous waste	Dangerous for the environment, symbol 'N', not used by the public
S61	Avoid release to the environment. Refer to special instructions/safety data sheet	Dangerous for the environment,symbol 'N', all substances classified dangerous for the environment not covered above

APPENDIX B. REVIEW OF BIOAVAILABILITY

As bioavailability is key to a discussion of terrestrial hazard classification, a review of the term is provided here, exemplifying use of the term in different science fields.

B.1 In pharmacokinetics and toxicokinetics

The extent of systemic absorption of a xenobiotic can be determined experimentally by comparing the plasma AUC (Area Under the Curve) after intravenous vs. oral dosing. The resulting index is called bioavailability (Gallo and Doull, 1991). Casarett and Doull (1975) argued that bioavailability is an exceedingly important concept as the most critical factor in exerting toxicity is not necessarily the dose but the concentration of a toxicant at the site of action. Toxicants are delivered to most organs by the systemic circulation. Therefore, the fraction of a chemical reaching the systemic circulation is of critical importance. Three factors can greatly alter this systemic availability, namely limited absorption after oral dosing, intestinal or hepatic first-pass effect and mode of formulation affecting, for example, dissolution rate or incorporation into micelles.

B.2 In aquatic ecotoxicity assessment

Van Leeuwen and Hermens (1995), in the glossary, define bioavailability as:

"The ability of a substance to interact with the biosystem of an organism."

Systemic bioavailability will depend on the chemical and physical reactivity of the substance and its ability to be absorbed through the gastrointestinal tract, respiratory tract, or skin. It may be locally available at all these sites.

Another definition of bioavailability is given by Spacie and Hamelink (1995):

"The portion of the total quantity or concentration of a chemical in the environment or a portion of it that is potentially available for biological action, such as uptake by an aquatic organism."

More specifically, bioavailability is that portion of a chemical that an organism encounters that it actually absorbs.

Bioavailability is a basic requirement for uptake of a chemical substance from water, with uptake normally viewed in terms of absorption from true water solutions (Manahan,1992). Hence, bioavailability is a function of the concentration of the 'free' toxicant in water, which depends on the binding affinities that the various components of materials in contact with the water have for the toxicant and the concentration of each of these components in the water phase (Lores *et al*, 1993). Schrap and Opperhuizen (1990) suggested that a reduction of the uptake of substances is caused by a reduced availability of the compound due to the sorption on particles. The components of primary importance in free toxicant concentration are organic and inorganic materials such as dissolved organic carbon (DOC) and sediment (Lores *et al*, 1993). In addition, exposure systems affect the direct and indirect bioavailability of the test substances, as they may affect the behaviour of the exposed test species and the behaviour of the test species may affect the bioavailability of the chemical (Van Leeuwen and Hermens, 1995).

B.3 In terrestrial effects assessment

An international workshop was convened on the subject of bioavailability as a key property in terrestrial ecotoxicity assessment and evaluation (Herrchen *et al*, 1997). The workshop recognised that a prerequisite to a comprehensive assessment system is that exposure should be correctly quantified, since considerable differences between contamination (as assessed by destruction procedures) and exposure are often found in soil and sediment toxicity evaluations. The consequence is that analytically detectable concentrations of pollutants in environmental samples do not enable a sure prediction of a harmful biological or ecological effect. Exposure is to be understood as the time-and space-dependent fate of the substance in soil. Exposure is dependent on the potential availability under realistic abiotic conditions (chemical availability) as well as the biological counterpart, which includes species-specific uptake routes. The abiotic and biotic processes are complementary. The workshop defined in this context bioavailability as follows:

"The amount/percentage of a compound that is actually taken up by an organism as the outcome of a dynamic equilibration of organism-bound uptake processes, and soil particle related exchange processes, all in relation to a dynamic set of environmental conditions."

B.4 For microbial degradation in soil

Bioavailability of a substance for microbial degradation in soil is the extent to which that substance is available as a substrate to micro-organisms. It is believed that the primary factor limiting bioavailability to micro-organisms in the soil subsurface is the association of the substance with solid surfaces. Therefore, factors influencing bioavailability are focused primarily on physical, chemical or electrostatic sorption of the substance. Bioavailability can also be limited by reduced transport to the microbial cell surface, e.g. slow diffusion of the substance from within a soil aggregate to a microbial cell on the outside of the aggregate, or by a strong binding reaction such as chemisorption that renders the substance unavailable for transport to the cell. Furthermore, the micro-organism may lack a metabolic pathway for the utilisation of the substance.

The complex set of factors that influence bioavailability to micro-organisms can be grouped into three types: cell-surface interactions, cell-contaminant interactions, and contaminant-surface interactions.

Since (xenobiotic) substances are often localised near solid surfaces (aquifer solids), the ability of a cell to colonise that surface and utilise sorbed substrates can influence bioavailability (cell-surface interactions). An organism must be able to reach the substance and degrade it via some metabolic pathway, so specific enzyme availability and transport mechanisms which facilitate the delivery of the substance to the cell, and scavenging mechanisms such as bio-surfactant production, may all influence bioavailability (cell-contaminant interactions). Finally, the nature in which a chemical is associated with the surface will impact its degree of bioavailability. It may be present as a soluble

substance within intra-aggregate or intra-particle pores, inaccessible to cells, it may be associated with a charged particle by electrostatic effects, or it may be chemically bound to surface functional groups. Each different type of surface association of the substance will influence its physical availability to the cell, and consequently, its bioavailability (contaminant-surface interactions).

B.5 Evaluation

Existing definitions of bioavailability all have slightly different meanings. The definition used in terrestrial effects assessment (Section B.3) includes chemical and biological availability, as well as the possibility for interactions. When compared with the microbiological field, it restricts itself on the biological part to actual uptake of material. Though this may be appropriate for terrestrial effects assessments for higher organisms, it seems too restrictive for application in the field of biodegradation and persistence. Hence, in the context of hazard classification, the following definition is proposed for terrestrial bioavailability:

"The fraction of the total quantity of a compound in soil that can interact with an organism."

APPENDIX C. ESTIMATION OF TERRESTRIAL EFFECTS

C.1 Read-across from aquatic toxicity

A literature search was performed to find:

- Datasets that examine the use of aquatic toxicity data as surrogates for terrestrial species;
- circumstantial evidence to evaluate the equilibrium partitioning approach to estimating terrestrial toxicity.

This evidence addressed the following assumptions:

- The toxicity of substances to soil organisms is correlated to the concentration in the soil porewater;
- the distribution of the substance between soil and porewater is at equilibrium;
- the sensitivity of terrestrial species and aquatic species is similar;
- the porewater concentration for organic substances is determined by the K_{oc} of the product.

C.1.1 Datasets on the use of aquatic toxicity data as surrogates for terrestrial species

The published literature contains few direct comparisons of aquatic and terrestrial effects data. The work of Van Gestel and Ma (1988, 1990) figures strongly in such studies. Comparison of data for earthworms and fish showed that the toxicity to earthworms expressed in terms of porewater concentrations was similar to the toxicity to fish.

Van Gestel *et al* (1996) examined the toxicity of chlorophenols and chloroanilines to lettuce (*Lactuca sativa*). They conducted tests in two soils, measured the porewater concentrations and compared the results to those from lettuce grown in nutrient solution. The results were compared with published data on the toxicity of these products to the alga *Selenastrum capricornutum*. The chlorophenol porewater concentrations were not modified to take account of pH. The data for chlorophenols showed a reasonable correlation between the toxicity to lettuce (expressed in terms of porewater concentration) and toxicity to *S. capricornutum*, but the dataset is fairly small.

Hulzebos *et al* (1993) investigated the toxicity of 76 substances to lettuce and reviewed the literature for data on algal toxicity for the products they included in their programme. The authors did not regress algal EC_{50} values against lettuce EC_{50} values, expressed in terms of porewater, nor did they list the calculated porewater concentrations in the lettuce soil tests. Therefore, it was impossible to determine the correlation or the relative sensitivity (intrinsic toxicity) of algal and lettuce porewater EC_{50} values.

This is the extent of published comparisons of aquatic and terrestrial toxicity data. The existing data support the use of equilibrium partitioning to estimate terrestrial toxicity in the absence of terrestrial test data. However, given the paucity of data, the basic assumptions involved in extrapolating from aquatic to terrestrial data using equilibrium partitioning have been examined.

C.1.2 Circumstantial evidence to evaluate the equilibrium partitioning approach

C.1.2.1 Porewater exposure

The use of the soil/water partition coefficient K_{oc} and aquatic effects data to estimate terrestrial effects is based on the assumption that exposure is primarily via the porewater. Originally, Di Toro *et al* (1991) pointed out that similarity between porewater toxicity and aquatic toxicity did not indicate that the porewater was the only route of exposure. Rather, since soil solids, porewater and biota may all be in equilibrium, the route of exposure cannot be definitively deduced. Nevertheless, in the Technical Guidance Document for EU Risk Assessment, the correlation of porewater toxicity and aquatic toxicity has been taken to mean that porewater is the primary route of exposure (EC, 1996).

Ronday *et al* (1997) studied at the toxicity of carbofuran and parathion to the collembolan *Folsomia candida* and found that for collembola exposed to soil, expressing toxicity in terms of porewater concentration provided the best correlation with the toxicity to collembola exposed to water only or isolated porewater.

Hulzebos *et al* (1993) compared EC_{50} values for lettuce (*Lactuca sativa*) shoot weight in plants grown in nutrient solution and in soil. They calculated the soil EC_{50} values on the basis of estimated porewater concentrations and regressed these data against the nutrient solution EC_{50} values. The results are shown in Table C.1.

Compound class	log EC ₅₀ ¹ , _{soil}	r	n
Phenols	1.08 x log EC _{50, nutrient} + 0.58	0.95	17
Chloroanilines	1.16 x log EC _{50, nutrient} + 0.15	0.9	12
Chloro(nitro)benzenes	1.48 x log EC _{50, nutrient} - 0.21	0.86	13
Miscellaneous	1.3 x log EC _{50, nutrient} + 0.27	0.87	19

Table C.1: Regression of EC_{50} for lettuce shoot weight (Hulzebos et al, 1993)

¹ Expressed in µmol/l

r = correlation coefficient

n = number of data points on which correlation is based

Hulzebos *et al* (1993) suggest the differences between EC_{50, soil} and EC_{50, nutrient} may be due to differences in experimental design. For values of EC_{50, nutrient} in the range 0.1-10 µmol/l, values of EC_{50, soil} are within a factor of 5 of values of EC_{50, nutrient}. Outside this range, the porewater EC₅₀ correlates less well with the nutrient EC₅₀. These data suggest that the porewater concentration is a reasonable basis for predicting effects on plants.

Connell and Markwell (1990) stated that if soil organisms were only exposed through the soil porewater, bioaccumulation from bulk soil to worms should be dependent only weakly on the octanol-water partition coefficient K_{ow} . This would arise since bioaccumulation would be a product of two partitioning processes: soil to water and water to organism. Log K_{ow} is largely cancelled out in the two equilibria. The authors showed weak dependence of bioaccumulation on log K_{ow} for 32 agrochemicals for which soil to worm bioaccumulation factors had been reported, suggesting that porewater was the relevant route of exposure. However, this result could also be achieved if oral uptake only occurred.

It has been stated that for very lipophilic substances or for species that are exposed primarily through food, equilibrium partitioning may underestimate exposure. The EC Technical Guidance Document for risk assessment (EC, 1996) recommends that for substances with a log $K_{ow} > 5$, these other processes may be important and compensation should be made by increasing the PEC_{soil} by a factor of 10. Belfroid *et al* (1995c) calculated the relative contribution of uptake from porewater to the total uptake in earthworms for organic hydrophobic substances with log K_{ow} between 2 and 7 in three different soils with 20, 8 and 3% organic matter. They calculated that in the most extreme combination of a soil with 20% of the uptake, i.e. the correction factor should be < 2.5. For a soil with a more commonly found organic matter content (<3%), the porewater would contribute over 90% of the earthworms' uptake. Belfroid *et al* (1996) admitted that their 1995 modelling of the relative importance of uptake from the porewater left many uncertainties unresolved, but nevertheless it seemed that porewater exposure would be the primary route of exposure for most substances in most soils.

There is some evidence that bioconcentration of substances by worms may be affected by worm behaviour. Ma *et al* (1995) found that polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) such as phenanthrene and fluoranthene bioaccumulate up to 8x more in starved worms than in well-fed worms, a difference that could not be explained by differences in worm fat content. Ma *et al* (1995) hypothesised that earthworms increase their oral intake of soil particles when driven by hunger stress and consequently take up more PAH via the gastro-intestinal tract.

Belfroid *et al* (1996) reviewed the literature available on the influence of soil particle size on the bioaccumulation of substances. Since small particles tended to have a higher organic matter content than larger particles and since organic substances sorb to organic carbon, the exposure of an organism that selectively feeds on smaller particles might be expected to be greater than that of an organism that feeds less selectively. There was some evidence indicating that sediment-dwelling organisms feed on smaller particles, but little evidence from the terrestrial environment. Van Brummelen *et al* (1996) showed that the chemical body burden of a variety of soil organisms was more closely correlated with the concentration of the substances in humus and fragmentation material than with the concentration in litter and mineral soil. This is consistent with the feeding behaviour of these organisms. Thus, food selection may be a determinant of exposure for substances that are not homogeneously distributed in the soil.

In conclusion, there is some circumstantial evidence that the porewater concentration is a major determinant of the exposure of soil organisms. Other factors may be of subsidiary importance for soil animals. These include oral ingestion and the behaviour of the soil organisms.

C.1.3 Is soil/porewater partitioning at equilibrium?

The use of equilibrium partitioning to estimate effects on terrestrial biota depends on the assumption of equilibrium between the concentration in the porewater, that adsorbed to the soil matrix and that within soil organisms (Belfroid *et al*, 1996). In this context, ageing phenomena and effects of soil organism behaviour on exposure are of relevance (Section 4.2).

The relationship between ageing and time cannot be derived, nor can the influence of $\log K_{ow}$ be discerned (Belfroid *et al*, 1996), but since bioaccumulation may decline over time by a factor of 2 - 30, failure to take account of ageing may overestimate exposure and hence the toxicity of a substance to soil-dwelling organisms. Alternatively, if tests are conducted over timescales during which equilibrium between soil solids, the porewater and the test organism is not reached or during which degradation occurs, toxicity may be underestimated.

Van Brummelen *et al* (1996) raised the issue that for substances or taxa for which ingestion is an important route of exposure, equilibrium across the gut wall will also be important. The authors speculated that inter-species differences in bioaccumulation might be attributable to different gut residence times.

C.1.4 Sensitivity of terrestrial species and aquatic species

By using read-across from aquatic toxicity, the assumption is made that there are no differences in general in the sensitivity to substances between terrestrial and aquatic organisms. In testing such an assumption, the problem occurs that toxicity tests measure effects rather than true intrinsic toxicity. As explained in Section 3 of this document, effects occurring in terrestrial (soil) tests are the result of both bioavailability and intrinsic toxicity (sensitivity). Therefore, differences in apparent toxicity (effects) between aquatic and terrestrial organisms could be attributed either to differences in bioavailability or to true differences in species sensitivity.

Hendriks (1995) suggested that when the toxicity of substances without a specific mode of action is measured in terms of body burden, fish might be more sensitive than aquatic invertebrates and plants. These data need to be extrapolated to terrestrial invertebrates and plants, especially in the light of the evidence from studies with chlorinated compounds that show little difference between fish and earthworm toxicity measured in terms of concentrations in the water surrounding the test organisms (Van Gestel and Ma, 1988, 1990).

Most terrestrial effects data relate to earthworms, and there is some evidence that earthworm exposure is through the porewater and the body wall (Lord *et al*, 1980; Van Gestel and Ma, 1988, 1990). For soil-dwelling animals such as isopods, the exoskeleton is less permeable (Warburg, 1987) and hence routes of exposure and time to equilibration may differ. Van Brummelen *et al* (1996) observed a negative relationship between bioaccumulation of PAHs and log K_{ow} in some but not all of the isopod species they examined. They suggest several plausible explanations including that the isopods' exoskeleton limits exposure to the porewater. Consequently, while there is some evidence justifying the use of read-across from aquatic species to earthworms, additional information is required before read-across can be applied to other soil dwelling organisms.

C.1.5 Porewater concentration is determined by the K_{oc} of the substance

Equilibrium partitioning theory assumes that for uncharged organic substances, K_{oc} largely determines the porewater concentration. However for inorganic substances such as metals and polar organic substances, the concentration of dissolved (bioavailable) material is in equilibrium with the amount of substance sorbed to clay, organic matter (humic compounds), hydroxides of Fe, Mn and Al, and dissolved chelates. The equilibrium is dependent on physico-chemical conditions in the soil including salinity, pH, dissolved oxygen and particle composition. Simple equilibrium partitioning will therefore be inappropriate.

Basing the calculation of porewater concentration on the log Koc of a chemical assumes that all organic matter in soil is alike. Belfroid *et al* (1996) reviewed the evidence underlying this assumption and concluded that the polarity, aromaticity, 3-dimensional structure and humification of the organic matter may affect the sorption of a chemical by a factor of up to an order of magnitude. This was not taken into account in any of the models used to calculate porewater concentration. The authors added that when the organic carbon content is very low (< 0.1%), sorption to clay may be an important determinant of sediment porewater concentrations. It was concluded that organic carbon content is the most important factor determining the bioavailability of substances in soil, with ageing and the composition of the organic matter being of next importance. Models have been developed to determine soil-water partitioning for ionised substances (Bintein and Devillers, 1994), but the application of such models to determine toxicity to terrestrial organisms has not been evaluated extensively.

For ionising substances it may be appropriate to determine the concentration of the nonionised form. However, Van Gestel *et al* (1996) (Section C.1.1), found that such a modification did not consistently improve the correlation between porewater and nutrient solution toxicity; the similarity between porewater and nutrient solution EC_{50} , soil and EC_{50} , nutrient was better for pentachlorophenol, reduced for 2,4,5-trichlorophenol and little affected for 3-chlorophenol and 3,4-dichlorophenol. The data suggested that for uncharged organic substances, lettuce EC_{50} values expressed as porewater concentrations correlated with EC_{50} values determined in nutrient solutions. For charged substances factors other than, or in addition to, pH appear to determine the bioavailability and hence the toxicity.

C.2 QSARS for K_{OC}

The sorption of non-polar substances can be regarded as a distribution process between the polar phase (the porewater) and the organic phase of the soil. The equilibrium constant of this partitioning between the solid and solution phases constitutes the adsorption coefficient for soil. The sorption coefficient (Kd) at steady-state is defined as follows:

Kd = Cs / Cw (Eq. C.1)

where

Cs = concentration of chemical sorbed to soil or sediment (mol/kg) Cw = concentration of chemical in the porewater (mol/l).

Kd-values for the same compound may extend over several orders of magnitude. Normalisation to fraction of organic carbon (OC), the principal interaction site for nonionic (neutral) organic substances, is used to reduce the variance of sorption coefficients measured in different soils. The carbon normalised partition coefficient is defined as:

 $K_{oc} = Kd x (100 / \% OC)$ (Eq. C.2)

Several methods exist to determine K_{oc} experimentally. However, if no K_{oc} is available, QSARs may be used to estimate K_{oc} .

Reviews of existing QSAR models can be found in Lyman (1982), Güsten and Sabljic (1995a,b), Watts *et al* (1995) and ECETOC (1998).

Many of the QSARs relate log K_{oc} directly to log K_{ow} (octanol-water partition coefficient) and have the general form:

 $\log K_{oc} = a \times \log K_{ow} + b....(Eq. C.3)$

where

a = slope of the linear regression line b = intercept with the Y-axis

The simplest and perhaps most widely used QSAR at the moment is based on Karickhoff (1981):

 $\log K_{oc} = 1.00 \text{ x} \log K_{ow} - 0.21$ (Eq. C.4)

A somewhat more accurate estimate of log K_{oc} is obtained by using a QSAR based on a set of substances from the substance's own compound class.

Approaches based on structural sub-units (Meylan *et al*, 1992a) or other molecular descriptors (Sabljic, 1987) have also been developed. A group contribution method described by Meylan *et al* (1992b) incorporates molecular connectivity indices (MCIs). A regression for the non-polar substances against first-order MCIs was obtained and this was then corrected by the addition of group contributions from a polar set of substances. This model is available in computerised form: $PCK_{oc}Win$ (SRC, 1994).

APPENDIX D. USE OF TRANSFORMATION IN THE CLASSIFICATION OF METALS AND SPARINGLY SOLUBLE INORGANIC COMPOUNDS

D.1 Bioavailability of metals and sparingly soluble metal compounds in aqueous solution

In aquatic ecotoxicity testing, the test organism is not directly exposed to a given dose of the test substance, but to the concentration of this substance, dissolved in water. Although this concentration may reflect exposure conditions in reality, it implies that the bioavailability of the substance is of crucial importance for its potential ecotoxicological effects. This issue is particularly relevant for metals and sparingly soluble compounds, which will become dissolved as ionic and/or complexed species that are potentially bioavailable to a rather limited extent only after reaction with the components of the water.

The 'dissolved' fraction is in this respect experimentally defined as the fraction passing through a 0.45 mm filter, and this is considered as an estimate of the bioavailable fraction (ECB, 1995).

D.2 Transformation as a surrogate for aquatic ecotoxicity testing

Rather than having to comply with a multitude of ecotoxicity tests, complicated by the bioavailability issue, the metals industry, together with the competent authorities in the EU and OECD, has developed a 'transformation' test strategy, as a surrogate for ecotoxicity testing. Transformation is defined in this context as the totality of all physico-chemical reactions, resulting in a given concentration of 'dissolved' metal species under a given set of reaction conditions (ECB, 1995).

The objective of a transformation test is to determine experimentally the rate and the extent of dissolved metal species formation in test water, starting from a metal or a sparingly soluble metal compound. The test is carried out according to a standardised protocol, in which the most important parameters influencing transformation and ecotoxicity in water are set. Transformation is measured as a function of time until an apparent equilibrium state is reached between the substance and the test solution. Subsequent classification follows from the comparison of the dissolved metal concentration measured at apparent equilibrium or at a standardised point in time, with the lowest reliable ecotoxicity value obtained on a readily soluble compound of the given metal under the same test conditions.

APPENDIX E. EXISTING GUIDELINES FOR BIODEGRADATION TESTING

In general, the biodegradation of a substance is measured by the determination of parameters such as DOC removal, CO_2 production and O_2 uptake. Measurements are made at sufficiently frequent intervals to allow the identification of the onset and end of biodegradation.

E.1 Methods

Six internationally standardised methods are available that permit the screening of substances for ready biodegradability in an aerobic aqueous medium. Depending on the physical characteristics of the substance to be tested, a particular method may be preferred (Table E.1).

Guideline	Name of test
OECD 301A	DOC die-away
OECD 301B	CO ₂ evolution (Modified Sturm)
OECD 301C	MITI ¹ (I)
OECD 301D	Closed-bottle
OECD 301E	Modified OECD screening
OECD 301F	Manometric respirometry

Table E.1 : Methods for ready biodegradability screening (OECD, 1998)

¹ Ministry of International Trade and Industry, Japan

The minimum criteria for ready biodegradability are 70% removal of DOC and 60% Total Oxygen Demand (TOD) or total CO_2 production for respirometric methods. The stringent nature of these tests does not necessarily mean that failure of a substance to meet the criteria will lead to an absence of biodegradation in the environment. A proposal is currently under discussion within OECD to lower the pass level for biodegradation to 35 % in 28 days.

Inherent biodegradability tests (OECD 302 series) are tests in which a substance is exposed over a prolonged period of time to degradation by micro-organisms. The extended exposure period allows for adaptation of the micro-organism community. The tests are to be conducted under environmentally relevant conditions with a compound/biomass ratio that favours bio-degradation.

Simulation tests are designed to simulate the rate of biodegradation under certain environmentally relevant conditions, including an (aerobic or anaerobic) biological wastewater treatment plant, a river, lake, estuary or sea, and soil.

If a substance is judged not to be readily biodegraded, the first test applied may be one for inherent biodegradability. Other tests that can be demanded for any chemical are those for anaerobic biodegradation, degradation in soil, and photo-degradation. Nevertheless even 'ready' data are unavailable for many substances and biodegradability must then be estimated. In order to measure the biodegradation kinetics of an organic substance in soil, one must be aware of the factors that may affect the chemical's fate in soils. These factors are not only dependent on the chemical itself, but equally on the biological and physical nature of the soil. Interactions of the substances with the soil matrix generally result in the chemical becoming less bioavailable to the microbial community for immediate mineralisation. In extreme cases, a substance may be no longer bioavailable and therefore not biodegradable. Mineralisation models suitable for classification should ideally incorporate a parameter that allows for losses due to, or changes in, bioavailability.

Despite major efforts, up to now generally applicable QSARs could not be formulated for the aerobic biodegradation in the compartments surface water, soil and the aeration tank of a communal wastewater treatment plant.

Due to their design, present screening tests in water allow for adaptation as a result of proliferation of specific micro-organisms that can grow using the chemical present as the sole carbon and energy source. To achieve a similar situation for soil, tests need to be carried out at relatively high concentrations of the substance in the soil substrate. When assuming that degradation in soil takes place mainly in the porewater, it follows that the degradation rate in soil is highly influenced by the solubility of the substance in (pore) water. In this case the degradation rate in soil can be described accurately using solubility data and results of aquatic ready biodegradation tests. Providing the above assumption holds true, it is reasonable to assume that, for classification purposes, aerobic biodegradation is generally about as rapid in the upper layers of soil as in fresh water.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

BBA. 1990. Richtlinien für die Prüfung von Pflanzenschutzmitteln (Nr. VI, 1-1 (2. Auflage)) Auswirkungen auf die Bodenmikroflora. Biologische Bundesanstalt für Land- und Forstwirtschaft, Braunschweig, Germany.

BBA. 1993. Richtlinien für die Prüfung von Pflanzenschutzmitteln (Nr. VI, 23-2.1.9). Richtlinien für der Auswirkungen von Pflanzenschutzmitteln auf Spinnen der Gattung *Pardosa* spp. (Araneae, Lycosidae) im Laboratorium. Biologische Bundesanstalt für Landund Forstwirtschaft, Braunschweig, Germany.

BBA. 1994. Richtlinien für die amtliche Prüfung von Pflanzenschutzmitteln, Teil VI, 2-3: Auswirkungen von Pflanzenschutzmitteln auf Regenwürmer im Freiland. Biologische Bundesanstalt für Land- und Forstwirtschaft, Braunschweig, Germany.

Belfroid A, Meiling J, Drenth H-J, Hermens J, Seinen W, Van Gestel K. 1995b. Dietary uptake of superlipophilic compounds by earthworms (*Eisenia andrei*). *Ecotoxicol Environ Saf* 31:185-191.

Belfroid A, Seinen W, Van den Berg M, Hermens J, Van Gestel CAM. 1995a. Uptake bioavailability and elimination of hydrobhobic compounds in earthworms (*Eisenia andrei*) in field contaminated soil. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 14:605-612.

Belfroid A, Seinen W, Van Gestel CAM, Hermens J. 1995c. Modelling the accumulation of hydrophobic organic chemicals in earthworms: application of the equilibrium partitioning theory. *Environ Sci Pollut Res* 2:5-15.

Belfroid AC, Sijm DTHM, Van Gestel CAM. 1996. Bioavailability and toxicokinetics of hydrophobic aromatic compounds in benthic and terrestrial invertebrates. *Environ Rev* 4:276-299.

Bintein S, Devillers J. 1994. QSAR for organic chemical sorption in soils and sediments. *Chemosphere* 28:1171-1188.

Burkhard N, Guth JA. 1981. Rate of volatilisation of pesticides from soil surfaces. *Pestic Sci* 12: 37-44.

Casarett LJ, Doull J. 1975. *Toxicology, the basic science of poisons*. Macmillan Publishing, New York, NY, USA.

Connell DW, Markwell RD. 1990. Bioaccumulation in the soil to earthworm system. *Chemosphere* 20:91-100.

Di Toro DM, Zarba CS, Hansen DJ, Berry WJ, Swartz RC, Cowan CE, Pavlou SP, Allen HE, Thomas NA, Paquin PR. 1991. Technical basis for establishing sediment quality criteria for nonionic organic chemicals using equilibrium partitioning. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 10:1541-1583.

EC. 1967. Council Directive 67/548/EEC of 27 June 1967 on the approximation of laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating to the classification, packaging and labelling of dangerous substances. *Off J EC* L 196:1-5.

EC. 1992. Council Directive 92/32/EEC of 30 April 1992 amending for the seventh time Directive 67/548/EEC on the approximation of the laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating to the classification, packaging and labelling of dangerous substances. *Off J EC* L 154:1-29.

EC. 1993. Commission Directive 93/21/EEC of 27 April 1993 adapting to technical progress for the 18th time Council Directive 67/548/EEC on the approximation of the laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating to the classification, packaging and labelling of dangerous substances. *Off J EC* L 110:20-21.

EC. 1996. Technical Guidance Document in support of Commission Directive 93/67/EEC on risk assessment for new notified substances and the Commission Regulation (EC) No 1488/94 on risk assessment for existing substances. Office of Publications of the European Communities, Luxembourg.

ECB. 1995. Testing strategy for use of a dissolution/transformation protocol in the classification of metals and sparingly soluble metal compounds. ECBI/61/95 Add. 51 Rev. 3. European Chemicals Bureau, Ispra, Italy.

ECETOC. 1994. Ammonia emissions to air in Western Europe. Technical Report No. 62. European Centre for Ecotoxicology and Toxicology of Chemicals, Brussels, Belgium.

ECETOC. 1998. QSARs in the assessment of the environmental fate and effects of chemicals. Technical Report No. 74. European Centre for Ecotoxicology and Toxicology of Chemicals, Brussels, Belgium.

Gallo MA, Doull J. 1991. History and scope of toxicology. In Amdur MO, Doull J and Klassen CD, eds, *Casarett and Doull's Toxicology: The Basic Science of Poisons*, 4th ed. Macmillan Publishing, New York, NY, USA, pp 3-11.

Gustafson DI. 1989. Groundwater ubiquity score: a simple method for assessing pesticide leachability. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 8:339-357.

Güsten H, Sabljic A. 1995a. QSARs for soil sorption. In: Overview of structure activity relationships for environmental endpoints, Part I: General outline and procedure. Report of the EU-DG-XII Project QSAR for predicting fate and effects of chemicals in the environment. Contract No. EV5V-CT92-0211.

Güsten H, Sabljic A. 1995b. QSARs for soil sorption. In: Overview of structure activity relationships for environmental endpoints, Part II: Description of selected models. Report of the EU-DG-XII Project QSAR for predicting fate and effects of chemicals in the environment. Contract No. EV5V-CT92-0211.

Heimbach U. 1992. Laboratory methods for testing effects of pesticides on *Poecilus cupreus* (Coleoptera, Carabidae). IOBC/WPRS Bulletin 15:103-109.

Hendriks AJ. 1995. Modeling response of species to microcontaminants: comparative ecotoxicology by (sub)lethal body burdens as a function of species size and partition ratio of chemicals. *Ecotoxicol Environ Saf* 32:103-130.

Herrchen M, Debus R, Pramanik-Strehlow R. 1997. *Bioavailability as a key property in terrestrial ecotoxicity assessment and evaluation*. Fraunhofer IRB Verlag, Stuttgart, Germany.

Hulzebos EM, Adema DMM, Dirven-van Breemen EM, Henzen L, van Dis WA, Herbold HA, Hoekstra JA, Baerselman R, Van Gestel CAM. 1993. Phytotoxicity studies with Lactuca sativa in soil and nutrient solution. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 12:1079-1094.

ISO. 1999. Soil quality: inhibition of reproduction of Collembola (*Folsomia candida*) by soil pollutants. ISO guideline 11267. International Organisation for Standardization, Geneva, Switzerland.

Johnson DL, Jones KC. 1997. Are aged polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in sewage sludge treated soils available? Management and fate of toxic organics in sludge applied to land. Proceedings of an international conference, 29 April - 2 May 1997. Copenhagen, Denmark

Karickhoff SW. 1981. Semi-empirical estimation of sorption of hydrophobic pollutants on natural sediments and soils. *Chemosphere* 10:833-846.

Kelsey JW, Alexander M. 1997. Declining bioavailability and inappropriate estimation of risk of persistent compounds. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 16:582-585.

KEMI. 1996. Environmental hazard classification criteria for chemical substances: terrestrial environment - fate in the soil and soil compartment effects. Torstensson L, Pettersson I, eds. Kemikalieinspektionen, Uppsala, Sweden.

Langenberg JH, Peijnenburg WJGM, Rorije E. 1995. On the usefulness and reliability of existing QSBRs for risk assessment and priority setting. In Peijnenburg WJGM, Karcher W, eds, Proceedings of the workshop 'Quantitative structure activity relationships for biodegradation', September 1994, Belgirate, Italy. Unpublished report 719101021. National Institute of Public Health and Environmental Protection (RIVM), Bilthoven, Netherlands.

Løkke H, van Gestel CAM. 1998. *Handbook of soil invertebrate toxicity tests*. John Wiley and Sons, Chichester, UK.

Lord KA, Briggs GG, Neale MC, Manlove R. 1980. Uptake of pesticides form water and soil by earthworms. *Pestic Sci* 11:401-408.

Lores EM, Patrick JM, Summers JK. 1993. Humic acid effects on uptake of hexachlorobenzene and hexachlorobiphenyl by sheepshead minnows in static sediment/water systems. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 12:541-550.

Lyman WJ, 1982. Adsorption coefficient for soils and sediments. In Lyman WJ, Reehl WF, Rosenblatt DH, eds, *Handbook of chemical property estimation methods*, Chapter 4. McGraw Hill Book, New York, NY, USA.

Ma WC, Immerzeel J, Bodt J. 1995. Earthworm and food interactions in bioaccumulation and disappearance in soil of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: studies on phenanthrene and fluoranthene. *Ecotoxicol Environ Saf* 32:226-232.

Manahan SE. 1992. Toxicological chemistry, 2nd ed. University of Missouri, Columbia, Missouri, USA.

Meylan WM, Howard PH, Boethling RS. 1992a. Molecular topology/fragment contribution method for predicting soil sorption coefficients. *Environ Sci Technol* 26:1560-1567.

Meylan WM, Howard PH, Boethling RS. 1992b. User's guide for PCK_{OC}. Syracuse Research Corporation, Environmental Science, North Syracuse NY, USA.

Moreth L, Naton E. 1992. Richtlinie zur Prüfung der Nebenwirkungen von Pflanzenschutzmitteln auf *Aleochara bilineata* Gyll (Coleoptera, Staphylinidae) (erweiterter Laborversuch). *IOBC/WPRS Bulletin* 15:152-158.

OECD. 1984a. OECD guideline for testing of chemicals 207. Earthworm, acute toxicity tests. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, Paris, France.

OECD. 1984b. OECD guideline for testing of chemicals 208. Terrestrial plants, growth test. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, Paris, France.

OECD. 1998. OECD 300 series. Tenth addendum to the OECD guidelines for the testing of chemicals. Section 3 Degradation and Accumulation. Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, Paris, France.

Opperhuizen A, Sijm DTHM. 1990. Bioaccumulation and biotransformation of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and dibenzofurans in fish. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 9:175-186.

Ronday R, Van Kammen-Polman AMM, Dekker A, Houx NWH, Leistra M. 1997. Persistence and toxicological effects of pesticides in topsoil: use of the equilibrium partitioning theory. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 16:601-607.

Sabljic A. 1987. On the prediction of soil sorption coefficients of organic pollutants from molecular structure: Application of molecular topology model. *Environ Sci Technol* 21:358-366.

Schrap SM, Opperhuizen A. 1990. Relationship between bioavailability and hydrophobicity: reduction of the uptake of organic chemicals by fish due to the sorption on particles. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 9:715-724.

Spacie A, Hamelink JL. 1995. Bioaccumulation. In: Rand GM, *Fundamentals of aquatic toxicology, effects, environmental fate and risk assessment,* 2nd ed. Taylor and Francis, Washington DC, USA

SRC. 1994. Estimation software BIOWIN, biodegradation probability program for Microsoft Windows 3.1 User's guide. Syracuse Research Corporation, Environmental Science, North Syracuse NY, USA.

Tarazona JV, de la Torre AI, Callaba A. 1996. Danger of chemical substances to terrestrial ecosystems: General classification concepts and hazard assessment for the above soil compartment. Instituto Nacional de Investigación y Tecnología Agraria y Alimentaria. Ministero de Agricultura, Pesca y Alimentación. Madrid, Spain.

Tarazona JV, Fresno A. 1997. An integrated classification approach to identify the danger of chemical substances to terrestrial ecosystems. Development of specific criteria. Proceedings of the Workshop organised by the Spanish Ministry for the Environment, Dirección General de Calidad y Evaluación Ambiental, in cooperation with the Instituto Nacional de Investigación y Tecnología Agraria y Alimentaria (INIA). Ministero de Agricultura, Pesca y Alimentación. Madrid, Spain.

Torstensson L, Pettersson I, Lundgren A. 1997. Environmental hazard classification criteria for chemical substances: terrestrial environment - fate in the soil and soil compartment effects. Nordic Council, unpublished report. Kemikalieinspektionen, Uppsala, Sweden.

Van Brummelen TC, Verweij RA, Wedzinga SA, Van Gestel CAM. 1996. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in earthworms and isopods from contaminated forest soils. *Chemosphere* 32:315-341.

Van Gestel CAM, Adema DMM, Dirven-Van Breemen EM. 1996. Phytotoxicity of some chloroanilines and chlorophenols, in relation to bioavailability in soil. *Water Air Soil Pollution* 88:119-132.

Van Gestel CAM, Ma WC. 1988. Toxicity and bioaccumulation of chlorophenols in earthworms, in relation to bioavailability in soil. *Ecotoxicol Environ* Saf 15:289-297.

Van Gestel CAM, Ma WC. 1990. An approach to quantitative structure-activity relationships (QSARs) in earthworm toxicity studies. *Chemosphere* 21:1023-1033

Van Leeuwen CJ, Hermens JLM. 1995. Terrestrial toxicity. In *Risk assessment of chemicals, an introduction*. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht, Netherlands, pp 211-216.

Warburg MR. 1987. Isopods and their terrestrial environment. *Adv Ecol Res* 17:187-242.

Watts CD, Boxall ABA, Rogers H, Cousins IT, Dearden JC. 1995. Consultancy on the development of QSARs. Final report DoE 4042. Department of the Environment, London, UK.

MEMBERS OF TASK FORCE

C. Romijn (Chairman)	Aventis CropScience D - Frankfurt-am-Main
W. de Wolf ^a	Procter & Gamble B - Strombeek-Bever
H. Fritsch	BASF D - Limburgerhof
R. Grade ^b	Syngenta CH - Basle
S. Marshall	Unilever UK - Bebington
R. Toy	Shell Chemicals UK - London
F. van Assche	International Zinc Association B - Brussels
H. Waeterschoot	Umicore B - Brussels
H. Vrijnor (Secretary)	ECETOC B - Brussels
H. Vhjhor (Secretary)	ECETOC B - Brussels
H. Vijnor (Secretary)	ECETOC B - Brussels
H. Viijnor (Secretary)	ECETOC B - Brussels
H. Viijnor (Secretary)	ECETOC B - Brussels
H. Vrijnor (Secretary)	ECETOC B - Brussels
H. Vrijnor (Secretary)	ECETOC B - Brussels

MEMBERS OF THE SCIENTIFIC COMMITEE

B. Hildebrand (Chairman)

C. Braun Occupational Toxicologist

E. Bomhard Head, Industrial Toxicology

N. Carmichael Head, Toxicology

C. d'Hondt^a Head, Environmental Safety Department

T. Feijtel Manager, Professional and Regulatory Services

J. Jackson Senior Associate Medical Adviser

R. Millischer Head, Industrial Toxicology Department

G. Randall Director, Environmental Laboratory

A. Sarrif Director, Health and Environmental Sciences

J. Solbé Head, SEAC Environment

L. Smith Director, Central Toxicology Laboratory

B. van Ravenzwaay Director, Experimental Toxicology and Ecology

H.-J. Wiegand Head, Product Safety Department Consultant D - Weinheim

Akzo Nobel NL - Arnhem

Bayer D - Wuppertal

Aventis CropScience F - Sophia Antipolis

Syngenta CH - Basel

Procter & Gamble B - Brussels

Monsanto B - Brussels

Atofina F - Paris

AstraZeneca UK - Brixham

DuPont D - Bad Hamburg

Unilever UK - Bebington

Syngenta UK - Macclesfield

BASF D - Ludwigshafen

Degussa D - Marl

Acknowledgement

The contribution of O. Bøckman (Norsk Hydro, N - Porsgrunn) during final review of the report is gratefully acknowledged.

^a Steward responsible for primary peer review

ECETOC PUBLISHED REPORTS

Monographs

No. Title

- No. 1 Good Laboratory Practice
- No. 2 A Contribution to Strategy for Identification and Control of Occupational Carcinogens
- No. 3 Risk Assessment of Occupational Chemical Carcinogens
- No. 4 Hepatocarcinogenesis in Laboratory Rodents: Relevance for Man
- No. 5 Identification and Assessment of the Effects of Chemicals on Reproduction and Development (Reproductive Toxicology)
- No. 6 Acute Toxicity Tests, LD50 (LC50) Determinations and Alternatives
- No. 7 Recommendations for the Harmonisation of International Guidelines for Toxicity Studies
- No. 8 Structure-Activity Relationships in Toxicology and Ecotoxicology: An Assessment (Summary)
- No. 9 Assessment of Mutagenicity of Industrial and Plant Protection Chemicals
- No. 10 Identification of Immunotoxic Effects of Chemicals and Assessment of their Relevance to Man
- No. 11 Eye Irritation Testing
- No. 12 Alternative Approaches for the Assessment of Reproductive Toxicity (with emphasis on embryotoxicity/teratogenicity)
- No. 13 DNA and Protein Adducts: Evaluation of their Use in Exposure Monitoring and Risk Assessment
- No. 14 Skin Sensitisation Testing
- No. 15 Skin Irritation
- No. 16 Early Indicators of Non-Genotoxic Carcinogenesis
- No. 17 Hepatic Peroxisome Proliferation
- No. 18 Evaluation of the Neurotoxic Potential of Chemicals
- No. 19 Respiratory Allergy
- No. 20 Percutaneous Absorption
- No. 21 Immunotoxicity: Hazard Identification and Risk Characterisation
- No. 22 Evaluation of Chemicals for Oculotoxicity
- No. 23 Receptor Mediated Mechanisms in Chemical Carcinogenesis
- No. 24 Risk Assessment for Carcinogens
- No. 25 Practical Concepts for Dose Selection in Chronic Toxicity and Carcinogenicity Studies in Rodents
- No. 26 Aquatic Toxicity Testing of Sparingly Soluble Volatile and Unstable Substances
- No. 27 Aneuploidy
- No. 28 Threshold-Mediated Mutagens Mutation Research Special Issue
- No. 29 Skin Sensitisation Testing for the Purpose of Hazard Identification and Risk Assessment
- No. 30 Genetic Susceptibility to Environmental Toxicants
- No. 31 Guidance on Evaluation of Reproductive Toxicity Data
- No. 32 Use of Human Data in Hazard Classification for Irritation and Sensitisation

Technical Reports

No. Title

- No. 1 Assessment of Data on the Effects of Formaldehyde on Humans
- No. 2 The Mutagenic and Carcinogenic Potential of Formaldehyde
- No. 3 Assessment of Test Methods for Photodegradation of Chemicals in the Environment
- No. 4 The Toxicology of Ethylene Glycol Monoalkyl Ethers and its Relevance to Man

- No. 5 Toxicity of Ethylene Oxide and its Relevance to Man
- No. 6 Formaldehyde Toxicology: An Up-Dating of ECETOC Technical Reports 1 and 2
- No.7 Experimental Assessment of the Phototransformation of Chemicals in the Atmosphere
- No. 8 Biodegradation Testing: An Assessment of the Present Status
- No. 9 Assessment of Reverse-Phase Chromatographic Methods for Determining Partition Coefficients
- No. 10 Considerations Regarding the Extrapolation of Biological Data in Deriving Occupational Exposure Limits
- No. 11 Ethylene Oxide Toxicology and its Relevance to Man: An Up-Dating of ECETOC Technical Report No. 5
- No. 12 The Phototransformation of Chemicals in Water: Results of a Ring-Test
- No. 13 The EEC 6th Amendment: A Guide to Risk Evaluation for Effects on the Environment
- No. 14 The EEC 6th Amendment: A Guide to Risk Evaluation for Effects on Human Health
- No. 15 The Use of Physical-Chemical Properties in the 6th Amendment and their Required Precision, Accuracy and Limiting Values
- No. 16 A Review of Recent Literature on the Toxicology of Benzene
- No. 17 The Toxicology of Glycol Ethers and its Relevance to Man: An Up-Dating of ECETOC Technical Report No. 4
- No. 18 Harmonisation of Ready Biodegradability Tests
- No. 19 An Assessment of Occurrence and Effects of Dialkyl-o-Phthalates in the Environment
- No. 20 Biodegradation Tests for Poorly-Soluble Compounds
- No. 21 Guide to the Classification of Carcinogens, Mutagens, and Teratogens under the 6th Amendment
- No. 22 Classification of Dangerous Substances and Pesticides in the EEC Directives. A Proposed Revision of Criteria for Inhalational Toxicity
- No. 23 Evaluation of the Toxicity of Substances to be Assessed for Biodegradability
- No. 24 The EEC 6th Amendment: Prolonged Fish Toxicity Tests
- No. 25 Evaluation of Fish Tainting
- No. 26 The Assessment of Carcinogenic Hazard for Human Beings exposed to Methylene Chloride
- No. 27 Nitrate and Drinking Water
- No. 28 Evaluation of Anaerobic Biodegradation
- No. 29 Concentrations of Industrial Organic Chemicals Measured in the Environment: The Influence of Physico-Chemical Properties, Tonnage and Use Patterns
- No. 30 Existing Chemicals: Literature Reviews and Evaluations (Fifth Edition) (No longer available)
- No. 31 The Mutagenicity and Carcinogenicity of Vinyl Chloride: A Historical Review and Assessment
- No. 32 Methylene Chloride (Dichloromethane): Human Risk Assessment Using Experimental Animal Data
- No. 33 Nickel and Nickel Compounds: Review of Toxicology and Epidemiology with Special Reference to Carcinogenesis
- No. 34 Methylene Chloride (Dichloromethane): An Overview of Experimental Work Investigating Species Differences in Carcinogenicity and their Relevance to Man
- No. 35 Fate, Behaviour and Toxicity of Organic Chemicals Associated with Sediments
- No. 36 Biomonitoring of Industrial Effluents
- No. 37 Tetrachlorethylene: Assessment of Human Carcinogenic Hazard
- No. 38 A Guide to the Classification of Preparations Containing Carcinogens, Mutagens and Teratogens
- No. 39 Hazard Assessment of Floating Chemicals After an Accidental Spill at Sea
- No. 40 Hazard Assessment of Chemical Contaminants in Soil
- No. 41 Human Exposure to N-Nitrosamines, their Effects and a Risk Assessment for N-Nitrosodiethanolamine in Personal Care Products
- No. 42 Critical Evaluation of Methods for the Determination of N-Nitrosamines in Personal Care and Household Products
- No. 43 Emergency Exposure Indices for Industrial Chemicals

- No. 44 Biodegradation Kinetics
- No. 45 Nickel, Cobalt and Chromium in Consumer Products: Allergic Contact Dermatitis
- No. 46 EC 7th Amendment: Role of Mammalian Toxicokinetic and Metabolic Studies in the Toxicological Assessment of Industrial Chemicals
- No. 47 EC 7th Amendment "Toxic to Reproduction": Guidance on Classification
- No. 48 Eye Irritation: Reference Chemicals Data Bank (Second Edition)
- No. 49 Exposure of Man to Dioxins: A Perspective on Industrial Waste Incineration
- No. 50 Estimating Environmental Concentrations of Chemicals using Fate and Exposure Models
- No. 51 Environmental Hazard Assessment of Substances
- No. 52 Styrene Toxicology Investigation on the Potential for Carcinogenicity
- No. 53 DHTDMAC: Aquatic and Terrestrial Hazard Assessment (CAS No. 61789-80-8)
- No. 54 Assessment of the Biodegradation of Chemicals in the Marine Environment
- No. 55 Pulmonary Toxicity of Polyalkylene Glycols
- No. 56 Aquatic Toxicity Data Evaluation
- No. 57 Polypropylene Production and Colorectal Cancer
- No. 58 Assessment of Non-Occupational Exposure to Chemicals
- No. 59 Testing for Worker Protection
- No. 60 Trichloroethylene: Assessment of Human Carcinogenic Hazard
- No. 61 Environmental Exposure Assessment
- No. 62 Ammonia Emissions to Air in Western Europe
- No. 63 Reproductive and General Toxicology of some Inorganic Borates and Risk Assessment for Human Beings
- No. 64 The Toxicology of Glycol Ethers and its Relevance to Man
- No. 65 Formaldehyde and Human Cancer Risks
- No. 66 Skin Irritation and Corrosion: Reference Chemicals Data Bank
- No. 67 The Role of Bioaccumulation in Environmental Risk Assessment: The Aquatic Environment and Related Food Webs
- No. 68 Assessment Factors in Human Health Risk Assessment
- No. 69 Toxicology of Man-Made Organic Fibres
- No. 70 Chronic Neurotoxicity of Solvents
- No. 71 Inventory of Critical Reviews on Chemicals (Only available to ECETOC members)
- No. 72 Methyl tert-Butyl Ether (MTBE) Health Risk Characterisation
- No. 73 The Value of Aquatic Model Ecosystem Studies in Ecotoxicology
- No. 74 QSARs in the Assessment of the Environmental Fate and Effects of Chemicals
- No. 75 Organophosphorus Pesticides and Long-term Effects on the Nervous System
- No. 76 Monitoring and Modelling of Industrial Organic Chemicals, with Particular Reference to Aquatic Risk Assessment
- No. 77 Skin and Respiratory Sensitisers: Reference Chemicals Data Bank
- No. 78 Skin Sensitisation Testing: Methodological Considerations
- No. 79 Exposure Factors Sourcebook for European Populations (with Focus on UK Data)
- No. 80 Aquatic Toxicity of Mixtures
- No. 81 Human Acute Intoxication from Monochloroacetic Acid: Proposals for Therapy
- No. 82 Risk Assessment in Marine Environments
- No. 83 The Use of T25 Estimates and Alternative Methods in the Regulatory Risk Assessment of Non-threshold Carcinogens in the European Union
- No. 84 Scientific Principles for Soil Hazard Assessment of Substances

Joint Assessment of Commodity Chemicals (JACC) Reports No. Title No. 1 Melamine No. 2 1,4-Dioxane No. 3 Methyl Ethyl Ketone No. 4 Methylene Chloride No. 5 Vinylidene Chloride **Xylenes** No. 6 No. 7 Ethylbenzene No. 8 Methyl Isobutyl Ketone No. 9 Chlorodifluoromethane No. 10 Isophorone No. 11 1,2-Dichloro-1,1-Difluoroethane (HFA-132b) 1-Chloro-1,2,2,2-Tetrafluoroethane (HFA-124) No. 12 No. 13 1,1-Dichloro-2,2,2-Trifluoroethane (HFA-123) No. 14 1-Chloro-2,2,2-Trifluoromethane (HFA-133a) No. 15 1-Fluoro 1,1-Dichloroethane (HFA-141B) No. 16 Dichlorofluoromethane (HCFC-21) No. 17 1-Chloro-1,1-Difluoroethane (HFA-142b) No. 18 Vinyl Acetate No. 19 Dicyclopentadiene (CAS: 77-73-6) No. 20 Tris-/Bis-/Mono-(2 ethylhexyl) Phosphate No. 21 Tris-(2-Butoxyethyl)-Phosphate (CAS:78-51-3) No. 22 Hydrogen Peroxide (CAS: 7722-84-1) Polycarboxylate Polymers as Used in Detergents No. 23 Pentafluoroethane (HFC-125) (CAS: 354-33-6) No. 24 No. 25 1-Chloro-1,2,2,2-tetrafluoroethane (HCFC 124) (CAS No. 2837-89-0) No. 26 Linear Polydimethylsiloxanes (CAS No. 63148-62-9) No. 27 n-Butyl Acrylate (CAS No. 141-32-2) No. 28 Ethyl Acrylate (CAS No. 140-88-5) No. 29 1,1-Dichloro-1-Fluoroethane (HCFC-141b) (CAS No. 1717-00-6) No. 30 Methyl Methacrylate (CAS No. 80-62-6) No. 31 1,1,1,2-Tetrafluoroethane (HFC-134a) (CAS No. 811-97-2) No. 32 Difluoromethane (HFC-32) (CAS No. 75-10-5) 1,1-Dichloro-2,2,2-Trifluoroethane (HCFC-123) (CAS No. 306-83-2) No. 33 No. 34 Acrylic Acid (CAS No. 79-10-7) No. 35 Methacrylic Acid (CAS No. 79-41-4) No. 36 n-Butyl Methacrylate; Isobutyl Methacrylate (CAS No. 97-88-1) (CAS No. 97-86-9) No. 37 Methyl Acrylate (CAS No. 96-33-3) Monochloroacetic Acid (CAS No. 79-11-8) and its Sodium Salt (CAS No. 3926-62-3) No. 38 No. 39 Tetrachloroethylene (CAS No. 127-18-4) No. 40 Peracetic Acid (CAS No. 79-21-0) and its Equilibrium Solutions

Special Reports

No. Title

- No. 8 HAZCHEM; A Mathematical Model for Use in Risk Assessment of Substances
- No. 9 Styrene Criteria Document
- No. 10 Hydrogen Peroxide OEL Criteria Document (CAS No. 7722-84-1)
- No. 11 Ecotoxicology of some Inorganic Borates
- No. 12 1,3-Butadiene OEL Criteria Document (Second Edition) (CAS No. 106-99-0)
- No. 13 Occupational Exposure Limits for Hydrocarbon Solvents
- No. 14 n-Butyl Methacrylate and Isobutyl Methacrylate OEL Criteria Document
- No. 15 Examination of a Proposed Skin Notation Strategy
- No. 16 GREAT-ER User Manual

Documents

No. Title

- No. 32 Environmental Oestrogens: Male Reproduction and Reproductive Development
- No. 33 Environmental Oestrogens: A Compendium of Test Methods
- No. 34 The Challenge Posed by Endocrine-disrupting Chemicals
- No. 35 Exposure Assessment in the Context of the EU Technical Guidance Documents on Risk Assessment of Substances
- No. 36 Comments on OECD Draft Detailed Review Paper: Appraisal of Test Methods for Sex-Hormone Disrupting Chemicals
- No. 37 EC Classification of Eye Irritancy
- No. 38 Wildlife and Endocrine Disrupters: Requirements for Hazard Identification
- No. 39 Screening and Testing Methods for Ecotoxicological Effects of Potential Endocrine Disrupters: Response to the EDSTAC Recommendations and a Proposed Alternative Approach
- No. 40 Comments on Recommendation from Scientific Committee on Occupational Exposure Limits for 1,3-Butadiene
- No. 41 Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs) Response to UNEP/INC/CEG-I Annex 1
- No. 42 Genomics, Transcript Profiling, Proteomics and Metabonomics (GTPM). An Introduction